
Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, March 8, 2022, 7:00 PM 

Town Hall Council Chambers
150 Ski Hill Road

Breckenridge, Colorado

THE TOWN OF BRECKENRIDGE IS HOLDING HYBRID MEETINGS. THIS MEETING
WILL BE HELD IN PERSON AT BRECKENRIDGE TOWN HALL. ALL MEMBERS OF
THE PUBLIC ARE INVITED TO ATTEND. IN PERSON ATTENDEES MUST NOT
ACCESS THE VIRTUAL MEETING WHILE IN COUNCIL CHAMBERS.
This meeting will also be broadcast live over Zoom. Log-in information is available in the
calendar section of our website: www.townofbreckenridge.com. All public comments must be
delivered in person in Council Chambers during designated public comment times, by email
to mayor@townofbreckenridge.com, or by mailed letter, prior to the meeting.

I. CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A.  TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES - FEBRUARY 22, 2022

III. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

IV. COMMUNICATIONS TO COUNCIL
A. CITIZEN'S COMMENT (NON-AGENDA ITEMS ONLY; 3-MINUTE TIME LIMIT

PLEASE)
B. BRECKENRIDGE TOURISM OFFICE UPDATE

V. CONTINUED BUSINESS
A. SECOND READING OF COUNCIL BILLS, SERIES 2022

VI. NEW BUSINESS
A. FIRST READING OF COUNCIL BILLS, SERIES 2022
B. RESOLUTIONS, SERIES 2022
C. OTHER

VII. PLANNING MATTERS
A. PLANNING COMMISSION DECISIONS

VIII. REPORT OF TOWN MANAGER AND STAFF

IX. REPORT OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBERS
A. CAST/MMC (MAYOR MAMULA)
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B. BRECKENRIDGE OPEN SPACE ADVISORY COMMITTEE (MS. GIGLIELLO)
C. BRECKENRIDGE TOURISM OFFICE (MR. KUHN)
D. BRECKENRIDGE HISTORY (MR. KUHN)
E. BRECKENRIDGE CREATIVE ARTS (MS. OWENS)
F. BRECKENRIDGE EVENTS COMMITTEE (MS. SAADE)
G. CHILD CARE ADVISORY COMMITEE (MS. OWENS)
H. WORKFORCE HOUSING COMMITTEE (MR. CARLETON)
I. SOCIAL EQUITY ADVISORY COMMISSION (MS. SAADE, MR. CARLETON, MS.
GIGLIELLO)

X. OTHER MATTERS

XI. SCHEDULED MEETINGS
A. SCHEDULED MEETINGS FOR MARCH AND APRIL

XII. ADJOURNMENT
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I) CALL TO ORDER, ROLL CALL 

Mayor Mamula called the meeting of February 22, 2022 to order at 7:00pm. The 

following members answered roll call: Ms. Saade, Ms. Gigliello, Mr. Carleton, Ms. 

Owens, Mr. Kuhn, Ms. Owens, Mr. Bergeron and Mayor Mamula.  
 
II) APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

A) TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES – FEBURARY 8, 2022 

With no changes or corrections to the meeting minutes of February 8, 2022 Mayor 

Mamula declared they would stand approved as presented. 

 
III)  APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

Mr. Holman stated there were no changes to the agenda. 

Mayor Mamula declared the agenda approved as presented. 

 
IV) COMMUNICATIONS TO COUNCIL 

A) CITIZEN'S COMMENT (NON-AGENDA ITEMS ONLY; 3-MINUTE TIME LIMIT 

PLEASE) 

Mayor Mamula opened Citizen's Comment.  

There were no public comments and Citizen's Comment was closed.  

 

V) CONTINUED BUSINESS 

A) SECOND READING OF COUNCIL BILLS, SERIES 2022 - PUBLIC HEARINGS 

1) COUNCIL BILL NO. 5, SERIES 2022 -  AN ORDINANCE REGULATING 

EXTERIOR FOOD AND BEVERAGE AREAS 

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Ms. Puester stated this ordinance would 

put regulations about exterior food and beverage areas into Town Code and the 

Development Code. She further stated there was one substantive change to this ordinance 

from first reading, which was to remove the 200 square foot exemption as earlier 

proposed. 

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  

There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron moved to approve COUNCIL BILL NO. 5, SERIES 2022 - AN 

ORDINANCE REGULATING EXTERIOR FOOD AND BEVERAGE AREAS. Mr. 

Carleton seconded the motion.  

 

The motion passed 7-0.  

 

2) COUNCIL BILL NO. 6, SERIES 2022 -  AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE 

CONVEYANCE OF CERTAIN REAL PROPERTY TO THE COLORADO 

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION  

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Mr. James Phelps stated there were no 

changes to this ordinance from first reading. 

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  

There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron moved to approve COUNCIL BILL NO. 6, SERIES 2022 - AN 

ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CONVEYANCE OF CERTAIN REAL 

PROPERTY TO THE COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION. Mr. 

Kuhn seconded the motion.  

 

The motion passed 7-0.  

 

VI) NEW BUSINESS 

A) FIRST READING OF COUNCIL BILLS, SERIES 2022 

1) COUNCIL BILL NO. 7, SERIES 2022 - AN ORDINANCE PLACING RECENTLY 

ANNEXED BLUE RIVER WATER DISTRICT PARCEL IN LAND USE DISTRICT 

43 (Blue River Water District Parcel .402 acres) 

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Ms. Laurie Best stated new versions of this 

ordinance have been handed out by the Town Attorney with the changes requested during 
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the work session and we are required to place the parcel in a Land Use District within 90 

days of annexation.  

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  

There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron moved to approve COUNCIL BILL NO. 7, SERIES 2022 - AN 

ORDINANCE PLACING RECENTLY ANNEXED BLUE RIVER WATER DISTRICT 

PARCEL IN LAND USE DISTRICT. Ms. Gigliello seconded the motion.  

 

The motion passed 7-0. 

 

2) COUNCIL BILL NO. 8, SERIES 2022 -  N ORDINANCE CHANGING THE LAND 

USE DISTRICT DESIGNATION FOR THE OLD FIRE STATION PARCEL (Old Fire 

Station Parcel, 0.518 acres, more or less) 

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Ms. Kirsten Crawford explained this 

ordinance isn’t necessary at this time and Council can move to kill it if they wish. 

 

Ms. Gigliello moved to kill COUNCIL BILL NO. 8, SERIES 2022 - AN ORDINANCE 

AUTHORIZING THE CONVEYANCE OF CERTAIN REAL PROPERTY TO THE 

COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION. Ms. Saade seconded the 

motion.  

 

The motion to kill this bill passed 6-0. 

 

B) RESOLUTIONS, SERIES 2022 

1) RESOLUTION NO. 5, SERIES 2022 - A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN 

INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH TOWN OF FRISCO PERTAINING 

TO THE CHILD-CARE TUITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAM 

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Mr. Laurie Best stated this resolution 

would authorize the Town to support the Town of Frisco for the purpose of assisting with 

the processing of childcare tuition assistance applications. 

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  

There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron moved to approve RESOLUTION NO. 5, SERIES 2022 - A 

RESOLUTION APPROVING AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH 

TOWN OF FRISCO PERTAINING TO THE CHILD-CARE TUITION ASSISTANCE 

PROGRAM. Ms. Owens seconded the motion.  

 

The motion passed 7-0. 

 

2) RESOLUTION NO. 6, SERIES 2022 - A RESOLUTION MAKING SUPPLEMENTAL 

APPROPRIATIONS TO THE 2021 TOWN BUDGET 

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Ms. Shannon Haynes stated this resolution 

would make supplemental appropriations as agreed to by Council to the 2021 budget. She 

further stated the requested appropriations are detailed in the memo in the packet. 

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  

There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron moved to approve RESOLUTION NO. 6, SERIES 2022 - A 

RESOLUTION MAKING SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS TO THE 2021 

TOWN BUDGET. Mr. Kuhn seconded the motion.  

 

The motion passed 7-0. 

 

3) RESOLUTION NO. 7, SERIES 2022 – A RESOLUTION MAKING SUPPLEMENTAL 

APPROPRIATIONS TO THE 2022 TOWN BUDGET  

Mayor Mamula read the title into the minutes. Ms. Shannon Haynes stated this resolution 

would make supplemental appropriations as agreed to by Council to the 2022 budget. She 

further stated the requested appropriations are detailed in the memo in the packet. 

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  
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There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron moved to approve RESOLUTION NO. 7, SERIES 2022 - A 

RESOLUTION MAKING SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS TO THE 2022 

TOWN BUDGET. Ms. Saade seconded the motion.  

 

The motion passed 7-0. 

 

C) OTHER 

1) BRECKENRIDGE MOUNTAIN METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOTICE OF INTENT 

TO CREATE SUBDISTRICT 

Mayor Mamula read into record the title. Ms. Crawford stated no motion is necessary for 

this subdistrict, but Council can choose to make the motion if they wish.  

 

Ms. Owens moved to approve BRECKENRIDGE MOUNTAIN METROPOLITAN 

DISTRICT NOTICE OF INTENT TO CREATE SUBDISTRICT. Mr. Bergeron 

seconded the motion. 

 

The motion passed 7-0. 

 
VII)  PLANNING MATTERS 

A) PLANNING COMMISSION DECISIONS 

Mayor Mamula declared the Planning Commission Decisions would stand approved as 

presented. 

 

B) TOWN PROJECT PUBLIC HEARING: ALTA VERDE II WORKFORCE HOUSING 

Ms. Stefi Szrek presented the project including detailed plans as provided in the packet. 

 

Ms. Kimball Crangle from Gorman and Company stated they intend to break ground on 

the project in July.  

 

Mayor Mamula opened the public hearing.  

There were no comments and the public hearing was closed. 

 

Mr. Bergeron stated he would like to look closely at landscaping for this project. 

 

Ms. Gigliello moved to approve TOWN PROJECT PUBLIC HEARING: ALTA VERDE 

II WORKFORCE HOUSING. Mr. Bergeron seconded the motion. 

 

The motion passed 7-0. 

 
 VIII)  REPORT OF TOWN MANAGER AND STAFF 

Mr. Holman stated there was no report. 

 

 IX) REPORT OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBERS 

A. CAST/MMC 

There was no update. 

 

B. BRECKENRIDGE OPEN SPACE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

There was no update. 

 

C. BRECKENRIDGE TOURISM OFFICE 

There was no update. 

 

D. BRECKENRIDGE HISTORY 

Mr. Kuhn stated the French Gulch signs have been reinstalled on the trails. He also 

stated Milne Park did not receive any funding from the Colorado Revitalization Fund 

and we will resubmit for a grant in the future. 

 

E. BRECKENRIDGE CREATIVE ARTS 

Mr. Carleton stated BCA had a strategic planning retreat recently where they 

restructured the Board, had discussion around strategic planning, and have heard the 

direction we want to go in, and hired new staff. He stated they have also planned the 

summer lineup and we’ll hear more about that soon. 
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F. BRECKENRIDGE EVENTS COMMITTEE 

There was no update. 

 

G. CHILD CARE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

There was no update. 

 

H. WORKFORCE HOUSING COMMITTEE 

There was no update. 

 

I. SOCIAL EQUITY ADVISORY COMMISSION 

Ms. Saade stated they welcomed the new members at the most recent meeting, and 

talked about childcare tuition assistance and ways to work together with the BTO, 

which included hosting roundtables and looking at survey data. 

 

X) OTHER MATTERS 

 Mr. Bergeron stated he received an email about the Uber and Lyft pricing and it is very 

high. He further asked if the Town can control that. Mr. Holman stated if we have more 

specifics staff can follow up about the driver or the routes, and possibly enforce it. Ms. 

Haynes added that they have demand pricing, so some times of day (or days) will be 

more expensive.  

 

 Ms. Gigliello stated the Housing Committee is one of the few committees that doesn’t 

have citizen representation, and she believes it should have that. She further stated that 

having some citizen representation on the committee could be positive and provide some 

good perspective. Mr. Carleton stated he is aware of multiple people who are retired and 

live in multi-bedroom homes but who don’t have enough money for a smaller market 

unit.  

 

 Mayor Mamula stated he was contacted by a company called Ramble, which is building a 

national campground chain, and wondered if we were interested. Mr. Holman stated if we 

had a location that could work we could look at a partnership. Mr. Holman stated staff 

would follow up with the Mayor about this company. 

 

XI) SCHEDULED MEETINGS 

A) SCHEDULED MEETINGS FOR FEBRUARY, MARCH AND APRIL 

 

XII)  ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 7:37pm. Submitted by 

Helen Cospolich, CMC, Town Clerk. 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

___________________________________ _________________________________ 

Helen Cospolich, CMC, Town Clerk Eric S. Mamula, Mayor 
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Memo                                         
To:  Breckenridge Town Council Members 

From:  Mark Truckey, Director of Community Development 

 Date: March 2, 2022 

Subject: Planning Commission Decisions of the March 1, 2022 Meeting 

DECISIONS FROM THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING, March 1, 2022: 
 
CLASS A APPLICATIONS: None. 

 
CLASS B APPLICATIONS: 
1.  Kuhn Single Family Residence and Accessory Dwelling Unit, 203 Briar Rose Ln., PL-2021-0565: 
A proposal to construct a 4,129 (gross) sq. ft. single-family residence with four-bedrooms, a two-car 
garage, and a one-bedroom Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU). This proposal is subject to a Development 
Agreement approved by the Town Council in 2020 for subdivision of the existing Lot 2 into equally 
sized Lot 2A and Lot 2B, and development of each lot. The development proposed with this application 
is for the southern half of the property which will become Lot 2B. Subdivision is required prior to 
completion of the residence and the ADU. The existing modular single-family residence on the northern 
half of the property (proposed Lot 2A) is specified to be removed.  Continued to a future meeting, date 
TBD. 

 
CLASS C APPLICATIONS:  
1.  Rocha Residence, 518 Golden Age Drive, PL-2022-0035: 
A proposal to building a new 6,866 sq. ft. single family residence with 7 bedrooms and 8 bathrooms.  
Called up and continued to a future meeting, date TBD. 
 
2.  Cedars 17 Dormer Addition, 505 Village Rd. Unit 17, PL-2022-0040 
A proposal to add a new dormer and associated 96 sq. ft. of additional density to Unit #17.  Approved. 

 
TOWN PROJECT HEARINGS: None. 

 
OTHER: None. 
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PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING  
 
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chair Beckerman.  
 
ROLL CALL  
Mike Giller   absent Jay Beckerman  Mark Leas  absent George Swintz 
Tanya Delahoz Steve Gerard  Allen Frechter         
  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
With no changes, the February 15, 2022 Planning Commission Minutes were approved. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
The “Other Matters” agenda section was moved to after the work session and the March 1, 2022 Planning 
Commission Agenda was approved. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT ON HISTORIC PRESERVATION ISSUES:  

• None. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR: 
1.  Rocha Residence (SS), 518 Golden Age Drive, PL-2022-0035 
2.  Cedars 17 Dormer Addition (CK), 505 Village Rd. #17, PL-2022-0040 
 
Mr. Gerard made a motion to call up The Rocha Residence, 518 Golden Age Drive, PL-2022-0035, seconded 
by Mr. Frechter. The project was called up with a vote of 5 to 0.  
 
Mr. Gerard:   The trees to be removed for the proposed driveway and those to be added were not readily    

apparent on the site plan. The trees to be removed should be better labeled. (Ms. Szrek: The 
lighter grey circles on the site plan are trees to be removed but the applicant can likely change 
the line weights.) 

Mr. Swintz:   Do the site utilities impact the landscaping plan? There are proposed trees to be added or 
existing near the proposed utility lines.  

Mr. Gerard:   I also did not see the outline of defensible space, which is present on most plans. The total  
tree loss is not known but I counted over 30 trees. We must consider this because we are 
being asked to give positive points for landscaping; 36 trees are being added when 31 are 
being removed is not a very strong net positive given the amount of site disturbance on this 
lot. (Mr. Kulick: Staff was concerned about the site disturbance as well so the project was 
given the maximum number of negative points for site disturbance.) 

Mr. Swintz:  The structure is pushed to the edge of the building envelope.  Is there an allowance for 
disturbance outside the envelope? How do you construct without disturbing outside? (Ms. 
Szrek: Several recent projects have constructed all the way to the edge of the envelope. 
Construction chain link fencing prevents disturbance outside the envelope is required at that 
stage.) They have called out seven parking spaces but not delineated on the plans. (Ms. Szrek: 
We can have the applicant add delineated spaces on the plans, but there are 3 in the garage, 3 
in front of the garage and one available within the long driveway.) 

Mr. Frechter:  What is the precedent for disturbance for homes that have previously received negative four 
(-4) points for disturbance prior to the code change? It is difficult to tell the scale of 
disturbance here to warrant negative two (-2) instead of negative four (-4). Should we 
consider changing the code to limit the positive points for a third EV charger? Will they 
really use those three chargers? (Mr. Kulick: Having the ability for positive points for three 
EV chargers is a way to incentivize more chargers early in a move toward sustainability and 
is important for homes that could be used by multiple visiting families.) 
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Mr. Beckerman: I had similar thoughts regarding the site disturbance and landscaping.   
 

Applicant, Zane Levin, Collective Design Group: 
Speaking about the tree loss, a large portion of the tree loss occurs because of where the driveway is required 
to enter the site, from the shared drive easement. Locating the driveway in the opposite location on the 
downhill side of the lot was also considered with the client but the same amount of tree loss would occur. 
Collective Design Group is partners with Pinnacle Mountain Homes who is a known constructor of custom 
homes in Breckenridge and feels that they can accommodate constructing the home close to the envelope 
without issues or extending construction activities outside the envelope. We have done this on prior projects 
with no issues with the Town or the HOA. This project has been fully approved by the Highlands HOA. We 
can change the line weight for trees and accounting of species of trees that are being removed added as 
requested. Site utilities being collocated with landscape trees is oversight and can be corrected. 
 
Mr. Frechter:   I would like to examine previous projects which received negative four (-4) points for site 

disturbance. This project receiving negative two (-2) points for site disturbance will be a 
precedent setting project because of the code change to allow for only negative two (-2) 
instead of negative four (-4). (Ms. Szrek: Staff can add more details to the past projects 
precedent section for projects which received negative four (-4). (Mr. Truckey: Past projects 
would have a different precedent for disturbance than new projects because this Code section 
has changed.) 

 
Public comment: none 
 
Mr. Swintz:   I would like more information to understand the negative two (-2) versus negative four (-4) 

points for site disturbance. (Ms. Puester: I would suggest a continuance so that the applicant 
can provide more detail on the landscape plan and staff can present the analysis of examples 
of what received negative four (-4) points for site disturbance before the code was changed.)  

 
The applicant has agreed to the continuance. Mr. Swintz moves for continuance, Ms. Delahoz seconds. 
Approved 5 to 0.  
 
The Cedars #17 Dormer addition was approved as presented. 
 
FINAL HEARINGS: 
1.  Kuhn Single Family Residence and Accessory Dwelling Unit (CL), 203 Briar Rose Ln., PL-2021-0565 
Mr. Kulick presented a proposal to construct a 4,129 (gross) sq. ft. single-family residence with four-
bedrooms, a two-car garage, and a one-bedroom Accessory Dwelling Unit (ADU). This proposal is subject to 
a Development Agreement approved by the Town Council in 2020 for subdivision of the existing Lot 2 into 
equally sized Lot 2A and Lot 2B, and development of each lot. The development proposed with this 
application is for the southern half of the property which will become Lot 2B. Subdivision is required prior to 
completion of the residence and the ADU. The existing modular single-family residence on the northern half 
of the property (proposed Lot 2A) is specified to be removed.   
 
Commissioner Questions / Comments:  
Mr. Gerard: I am still confused and concerned about the ADU window well on the north extending into 

the side yard setback. (Mr. Kulick: We previously have not applied setbacks to window 
wells, which are considered subterranean features if they are below grade. The Code for 
setbacks does not apply to features at or below grade.) 

Mr. Swintz:  I question the viability and functionality of the ADU parking space because of snow 
storage and snow coming off the garage roof. Should we require EV chargers to be shown 
on elevations? (Mr. Kulick: We do have a Code requirement for exposed metals which 
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must be painted to match the exterior.) We should consider what to do about EV chargers 
and screening for the future.  

Mr. Beckerman:  The Code states that for projects East of Main Street, the main ridge of structures should be 
oriented perpendicular to the street. For this structure, do you think that the primary 
ridgeline is perpendicular to Briar Rose? (Mr. Kulick: The majority of Commissioners 
previously did not have an issue with this. We considered this to be one structure, not like a 
historic home with multiple additions and a connector between different modules where 
there is a primary and secondary structure. Given that, we agreed that the garage is part of 
the primary structure, since it is one structure, it is oriented perpendicular.) 

 
Applicant, Janet Sutterley, Architect:  
The modular home on lot 2B will be removed prior to construction which is new, its just too close to the 
construction. One change that was made from the first preliminary hearing, the garage ridge was lowered by 6 
inches as requested by the Commission. The south elevation second story window glazing was reduced. The 
option of adding a third garage bay was considered but adding the third garage bay was too massive and 
overpowering for the structure. A carport was also considered but was eliminated as an option by staff. Snow 
jacks and heated gutters will mitigate snow accumulation in the ADU parking space. The ADU parking space 
was approached with a logical solution in mind. We are taking negative three (-3) points for this parking 
space. The logical place to park the ADU car is in its current location near the ADU steps. We have 
implemented paver strips and added more landscaping to mitigate visual impacts from the parking space. We 
have reworked and added more landscaping to a point where it provides a benefit of screening. The exterior 
snowmelt was added primarily for the ADU steps to remain free of snow. Extra square footage of snowmelt 
was used at the back patio. The window well on the north side will only be 4 -4 ½ feet deep to meet existing 
grade. We have left room on the north side for access to the rear yard and drainage. 
 
Mr. Swintz:  Are the landscape plan trees shown as planted size or mature size? If so, do we want to 

allow for trees that close to the church property if they may grow to extend over the 
property line? (Ms. Sutterley: Those are the planted size, not mature size. We could rework 
the placement of those on the church side to not encroach the property line.) The north and 
south elevations replaced the standing seam roof with corrugated metal. (Ms. Sutterley: 
Yes, we decided to make the change to only one type of metal to not clutter the house with 
different materials. The corrugated metal on the roof is larger than the smaller spaced 
corrugated metal on the siding.) Consider the material finish on the exposed foundation 
wall near the ADU stairs. 

Mr. Frechter:  Central gable on south elevation includes an offset window. (Ms. Sutterley: This was for 
optimizing the view from within the house to the southwest.) 

Mr. Gerard:  On the south elevation, you could move the picture window to the center and flank it by the 
four panes to create the same symmetry that is shown on the west elevation to be more 
symmetrical.  

 
Public comment:  None.  
 
Mr. Gerard:  I will be voting no again as I did at the last meeting. I am worried about the precedent on 

three standards. Design Standard 263, the priority design standards include a drawing 
showing the orientation of the entrance to the front. I think the entrance should not face 45 
degrees off to the side. I agree this is the place for the garage; however, Design Standard 
267 states to minimize the impact of the garage. This garage dominates the front of the 
house. The primary roof is hidden by the garage. The location of the garage is good, but the 
second story storage on the garage makes it too large. The structure is parallel to the street 
and in my opinion violates Design Standard 269. There are two major rooflines if you look 
at the structure. This is bad precedent.  
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Mr. Frechter:  This is perhaps an example of over-programming the site. I need to further consider what 
Mr. Gerard has said about the project. Staff should consider what we do to screen EV 
chargers when they are on the exterior.  

Mr. Swintz: I don’t disagree with the size of the garage. I don’t know where else to place the storage 
other than above the garage.  

Ms. Delahoz:  I appreciate Mr. Gerard’s comments about over programming. I appreciate the lowering of 
the roofline and additions to landscaping. I don’t have an issue with the front door 
alignment. It is screened enough and is in a grey area of the Code. I am not sure about the 
mass of the garage. (Ms. Puester: What design standard do you think the garage mass does 
not meet?) When you are coming from the north, I do not see an issue, coming from the 
south there is an issue and the garage will appear large. If you need to tie my comments to a 
section, then design standard 267.  

Mr. Beckerman:  We are here to interpret the Code. This application does not meet the design standards. I 
cannot feel comfortable approving an application that I feel goes against three design 
standards.  

 
Applicant, Janet Sutterley, Architect:  
 
I am concerned that the Commission is questioning elements of the design which were decided on previously 
in the preliminary hearing with consensus. The items currently under discussion of garage massing, front 
entry, and orientation of the structure were already determined with a majority at the preliminary hearing. 
 
Mr. Truckey:  I can empathize with Ms. Sutterley, as the applicant can typically rely on consensus 

reached at preliminary hearings to develop their final designs.  However, there are no rules 
that bound the Commission on preliminary comments and commissioners can change their 
minds between preliminary and final hearings.  

Mr. Frechter:  There is still a large visual impact with the garage that is concerning.   
Mr. Swintz:  We are also considering a lot, which was subdivided creating a smaller narrow lot. (Mr. 

Kulick: We consistently review projects that are on much smaller lots and have greater lot 
coverage. Over-programming does not seem to be an issue here because over half of the 
site is open space, the setbacks are met, the proposed height is 6.5” below the maximum 
and the project is under the allowed density and mass.) 

Mr. Beckerman:  It is the design standards that are not being met here, not an issue of programming.  
Mr. Gerard: I didn’t think our support to the project was that strong and was somewhat conflicted at the 

preliminary hearing.  
Mr. Swintz:  What if the structure were pushed back from the street further to the back of the lot? (Mr. 

Kulick: For placement within the district, we would not want to see the structure set back 
from the road much further and the height of the structure is actually 6.5’ below what is 
allowed within the character area.)  

Mr. Truckey: I suggest the Commission have a straw poll on the three design standards in question. 
 
Does this application comply with Priority Design Standard 263? 
Mr. Swintz: yes 
Ms. Delahoz: yes 
Mr. Gerard: no 
Mr. Frechter: yes  
Mr. Beckerman: no 
 
Does this application comply with Design Standard 267?  
Mr. Swintz: no 
Ms. Delahoz: yes 
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Mr. Gerard: no 
Mr. Frechter: no 
Mr. Beckerman: no 
 
Does this application comply with Design Standard 269? 
Mr. Swintz: no 
Ms. Delahoz: yes 
Mr. Gerard: no 
Mr. Frechter: no, it fails because the garage blocks the ridgeline 
Mr. Beckerman: no  
 
The applicant requested a continuance of the hearing. 
 
Mr. Swintz made a motion to continue the Kuhn Single Family Residence and Accessory Dwelling Unit, 
seconded by Ms. Delahoz. The motion passed 5 to 0. 
 
WORK SESSIONS: 
1.  FIRC Building (CK), TBD McCain Rd., PL-2022-0039 
Mr. Kulick presented a proposal to construct a new 18,150 sq. ft. community building, containing a non-profit 
thrift store, food back, and non-profit offices.  At this work session, staff will review key design elements, 
including height, architecture and circulation with the Commission. Staff would like to receive the 
Commission’s feedback prior to having the applicant proceed further on a final design. The following specific 
questions were asked of the Commission: 

1. Does the Commission believe negative points are warranted for the proposed internal circulation? 
2. Does the Commission have any comments pertaining to the project’s architecture and/or site design? 
3. Does the Commission support awarding positive points for providing a substantial amount of social 

service programming? 
4. Does the Commission have any concerns related to the proposed location of the trash enclosure? 
5. Does the Commission agree with the remainder of the preliminary point analysis? 

 
Applicant, Peter Joyce, FIRC Board member:  
I thought it would be helpful to give some history.  FIRC started this projected over one year ago. The way 
FIRC is organized and has been operating is less than efficient. FIRC currently operates from four locations 
but one central location would allow for more efficiency for operation and visitation. One flagship building 
for all our services would improve efficiencies. The Town has offered up this location. Allen-Guerra 
Architecture and Rock Ridge Builders have donated their services for this project. We have been to Town 
Council twice with this project. Locating the project on this southwest corner will solve our food delivery 
issue. The non-structural fill used on a portion of the property makes it non-buildable and locating the food 
delivery here was the only solution. This location can actually serve as the anchor for the future non-profit 
campus. FIRC is comfortable with this project financially because we currently own most of our existing 
buildings and have the ability to capitalize on that equity and finance this project. The upstairs offices will be 
utilized by FIRC and Building Hope. 
 
Applicant, Suzanne Allen-Sabo and Andy Stabile, Allen-Guerra Architecture:  
Our office is excited to work on this project with such an important mission. The importance requires this 
building to have good architecture. The architecture of this building could perhaps be defining for other 
developments on the future non-profit campus. The modification of each building corner with a tower element 
does create an anchor on the site. This helps address how the building looks from the street. FIRC has 
requested tall ceilings in the lower level for operation. The tower parapets do not have density but we 
designed them to anchor the building on the corner of the site. We consider the unbroken ridge lengths to be 
an architectural statement and do not feel we deserve negative points for this element. We feel that brick as a 
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material is a great addition to this social building and helps create a lasting and durable structure that has less 
maintenance cost for FIRC. The trash enclosure location can be resolved with staff. The loading docks are a 
necessary operation of the market. Civil Engineering recommended the loading dock in the location where it 
is placed. We are limited on locating the building and elements in the north of the site because of a previous 
pond on the site that was filled with non-structural fill and cannot be built upon. Landscaping and signage will 
be key to draw people to the correct entrance. The loading dock has been placed in a location to keep delivery 
trucks from the interior of the site where there could be a future daycare center.  
 
Commissioner Questions / Comments:  
Mr. Frechter:  What percentage of the 3.5 site acres does this occupy? (Mr. Joyce: Under 1 acre. There 

could be 1-2 additional buildings of this size in the future on the other portions of the non-
profit campus.) The corner parapets put the building over the height. (Mr. Kulick: I 
originally thought there was density in the corners but if it is voided space the point 
analysis regarding height could be revisited.) For the upstairs decks, could gatherings on 
the decks be a distraction to the office operations? (Mr. Joyce: The decks are likely to be 
used as private space for the offices and provide architectural interest.)  

Mr. Swintz:  The non-profit site should be master planned. From a development standpoint, I wonder if 
we can’t look at the whole three acres and assess parking and development more 
holistically. Is this the only site in the non-profit area for locating FIRC? (Mr. Truckey: 
This is the site where FIRC should be located based on Town Council direction.) Consider 
parking and whether there is enough. Regarding building height, I am not concerned; the 
back of the Towers, what material will be there? (Ms. Allen Sabo: That area will be 
covered with the same roof membrane.) A second curb cut could be necessary depending 
on the intensity of use of the future sites. I think the building should be brick to last. I like 
the architecture and metal. 

Mr. Gerard:  Will there be roof-top solar? (Ms. Allen Sabo: Yes, we are considering solar and hot water 
solar to run ambient floor heating. This will be a green building.) Consider pedestrian 
access and distance from the bus stop. Pedestrians could cross the “P” parking to connect to 
the site instead of indicated crosswalks. I like the architectural elements. It is not unlike the 
Breck Market which was approved. It will set a nice tone for the other developments at the 
site. This building should be brick; it is an institutional building.  

Mr. Beckerman:  I still think the access road for trucks off McCain could be problematic but I don’t know a 
better solution. The proposed landscaping, will it need irrigation? (Ms. Allen Sabo: yes, 
likely, we are going to get services from a landscape architect to provide more robust 
landscape plans for the next round). Consider the distance from the building for the 
placement of the trash enclosure, compost and card board are difficult to transport that far 
from the building. The building has an imposing aspect, like a government building. Is 
there a way to soften this? 

Mr. Frechter:  No comments on architecture. I agree with max points for social services offered. Building 
height, if the code requires negative five (-5) points, I agree. No other comments.  

Mr. Swintz:  Food bank entrance seems a long way from parking. (Ms. Allen Sabo: we anticipate adding 
more parking on the north end of the site once it is clear what future development will be 
located there.) Roofs drain internally? (Ms. Allen Sabo: Yes). Brick and metal are okay. 
Building height is okay perhaps with a new point analysis. There is interest in the ridgeline. 
I agree with internal circulation negative points. +8 is good for social services.  

Ms. Delahoz:  1. Internal circulation will be revisited. 2. Architecture fits, especially with Breck Central 
Market. 3. Positive points for social services. 4. Trash and preliminary point analysis are 
being reworked. Is it feasible to make a gate opening for the drop-off? (Ms. Allen Sabo: 
good idea.) This is a good project. 

Mr. Gerard:  We have precedent for not awarding negative points if the site conditions cause the design 
issues. I like the architecture. You are locked into site design. Maximum points for social 
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services. The trash enclosure movement can be solved.  I don’t agree with unbroken 
ridgeline negative points.  

Mr. Beckerman:  1. Internal circulation, there is more work required from staff to determine if negative 
points are warranted based on precedent or if site dictates the design. Post-Covid, how 
much office space is really needed? Minimum on parking is the way to go. Excess parking 
impacts the landscape negatively. Three separate entrances could be consolidated. (MS. 
Allen Sabo: some social stigma and security issues associated with some of the services 
and uses encouraged three separate entrances.) With CMC did we assign negative points 
for brick? (Mr. Truckey: yes). I am comfortable with the current point analysis and 
confident a passing score can be reached.  

 
OTHER MATTERS: 
1.  Town Council Summary  
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:14 pm. 
  
 _____________________________________                                                                                                         

Jay Beckerman, Chair 
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Tuesday, March 8th, 2022 Council Chambers First Meeting of the Month 3:00 pm / 7:00 pm

Tuesday, March 22nd, 2022 Council Chambers Second Meeting of the Month 3:00 pm / 7:00 pm

Tuesday, April 12th, 2022 Council Chambers First Meeting of the Month 3:00 pm / 7:00 pm

Tuesday, April 26th, 2022 Council Chambers Second Meeting of the Month 3:00 pm / 7:00 pm

March 8th, 2022 9:00am / 1:30pm

10:30am

March 9th, 2022 10:00am

Noon

March 10th, 2022 9:30am

1:15pm

5:30pm

March 15th, 2022 9:00am

9:00am

5:30pm

March 16th, 2022 9:00am

9:00am

March 17th, 2022 8:00am

March 21st, 2022 9:00am

5:30pm

March 22nd, 2022 9:00am / 1:30pm

March 23rd, 2022 10:00am

March 24th, 2022 8:15am

8:30am

10:00am

3:00pm

March 28th, 2022 1:00pm

April 5th, 2022 9:00am

5:30pm

April 6th, 2022 9:00am

Noon

3:00pm

Breckenridge Heritage Alliance

Workforce Housing Committee

Breckenridge Creative Arts

REMP Roundtable #1

REMP Roundtable #2

REMP Roundtable #3

Planning Commission Meeting

Transit Advisory Council Meeting

Summit Combined Housing Authority 

Northwest CO Council of Governments

Social Equity Advisory Commission 

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Liquor & Marijuana Licensing Authority

QQ - Quality and Quantity - Water District

I-70 Coalition

Upper Blue Sanitation District

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Summit Stage Transit Board Meeting

RW&B Board Meeting

Open Space & Trails Meeting

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Breckenridge Heritage Alliance

Childcare Advisory Committee

Breckenridge Events Committee

Breckenridge Tourism Office Board Meeting

Planning Commission Meeting

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Scheduled Meetings
Shading indicates Council required attendance – others are optional

The Council has been invited to the following meetings and events. A quorum may be in attendance at any or all of them. 

Other Meetings

March 2022

April 2022
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Scheduled Meetings
Shading indicates Council required attendance – others are optional

The Council has been invited to the following meetings and events. A quorum may be in attendance at any or all of them. 

April 12th, 2022 9:00am / 1:30pm

10:30am

April 14th, 2022 5:30pm

April 18th, 2022 9:00am

April 19th, 2022 9:00am

9:00am

5:30pm

April 21st, 2022 8:00am

April 22nd, 2022 1:00pm

April 25th, 2022 5:30pm

April 26th, 2022 9:00am / 1:30pm

April 28th, 2022 8:15am

8:30am

3:00pm

May 3rd, 2022 9:00am

5:30pm

May 4th, 2022 7:30am

9:00am

10:00am

TBD 2:00pm

10:00am

10:30am

RW&B Board Meeting

Transit Advisory Council Meeting

Social Equity Advisory Commission 

Police Advisory Committee

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Liquor & Marijuana Licensing Authority

Workforce Housing Committee

Planning Commission Meeting

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Upper Blue Sanitation District

Water Task Force Meeting

Breckenridge Events Committee

Art Installation Meeting

Summit Stage Transit Board Meeting

Breckenridge Tourism Office Board Meeting

Breckenridge Creative Arts

Planning Commission Meeting

Open Space & Trails Meeting

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Childcare Advisory Committee

Board of County Commissioners Meeting

Tourism Overlay District Advisory Committee Meeting
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